SPACE MEDICINE BRANCH ENJOYS ACTIVE, BUSY SPRING AND LUNCHEON

The Space Medicine Branch of AsMA had its 54th Annual Business Meeting and Luncheon at noon on May 12, 2005 in the Westin Crown in Kansas City, MO.  The Annual Meeting capped off a busy year for the Branch in several areas.  First, as per the intent expressed at the last 2 Executive Committee Meetings for improved financial performance, the Branch reported a record (over $8,000) in the treasury due to the generous contributions from sponsors and members.  Part of the organizational plan adopted by the Branch’s Executive Committee just two years ago was to begin soliciting donations for the Branch’s operations more actively, and to begin to use set-aside monies that would grow over time as an “endowment” for various awards and operations.


In this spirit, Branch Treasurer Genie Bopp reported the following sponsors this year for the Space Medicine Branch (SMB), and it is with grateful appreciation that we recognize these sponsors of our Branch for their stewardship and support:

Platinum ($3,000+) -- Wyle Laboratories (Robert Ellis, V.P.; George Melton, CEO)

Gold ($1,000-2,999) -- Jeff Myers, M.D. (for seed money for the Young Investigator Award set-aside Funds)



            Kelsey-Seybold Clinic (James Hoyle, M.D., Medical Director)
Silver ($500-999) -- Comprehensive Health Services (through efforts by Dr. Jeff Myers)

Bronze ($250-499) -- Smith Johnston, M.D.
Patron ($50.00-249.00) – Human Factors Associates, Inc. (Dwight Holland, Ph.D.)
Gold and Platinum sponsors were given special recognition at the Annual Luncheon with the Branch’s thanks and special plaques of appreciation for their exceptional support of this organization.


A special President’s Award was given to Dr. Jeff Myers, a former Branch President for years of his steadfast and selfless service to the Branch as an officer, former Branch President, Chair of the hard-working Young Investigator Awards Committee for about 15 years-- and for his generous support of the Branch through many years of financial stewardship.  Dr. Myers recently gave 1,000 of personal funds to start an “endowment” for the Young Investigator Award.  The Award Winner and Finalists were highlighted in the July 2005 issue of Aviation, Space, and Environmental Medicine.

 The Branch Membership at this luncheon also voted for very minor Constitutional wording changes that were recommended by an attorney to aid in the acceptance of a soon-to-be-filed status as a not-for-profit organization known as a 501(c)(3). This has been approved by the Executive Committee, and will better enable the Branch to handle contributions, investments, and “endowment funds, etc.” in a manner that keeps the federal tax authorities comfortable. 

The Branch welcomed new officers and a Committee Chair to the Executive Committee, while saying “farewell” to several others.  The officers that have served their terms as members-at-large included Col (Dr.) Jim Collier, USAF, M.D., and Clarence Jernigan, M.D.  Dr Collier had also served the branch in the past as the Sec-Treas, and Dr. Jernigan has been a mentor and friend to many through the years through his work at UTMB’s residency program.  Member-at-Large (until 2006) Dr. Chrysoula Kourtidou-Papadeli has moved on with our deepest thanks for her years of work as the Branch’s International Activities Chair, and we welcome the new Chair Maj (Dr) Karen Breek of the Canadian Forces now on board in that role.  New members-at-large just elected for three year terms include Drs. Mark Campbell and Mike Chandler.  Mark and Mike have already volunteered for organizational work and supported the Branch, and we welcome them aboard to serve, along with current members Drs. Joe Ortega (term ending in 2006), Jeff Jones and Judy Hayes (terms ending in 2007).  Mark Campbell has already been hard at work on rejuvenating our Branch Website.  Thanks, Mark!


Due to Constitutional changes last year splitting the Secretary/Treasurer position into two positions since our organization is growing more complex financially, appointed Treasurer Genie Bopp was elected to a two-year term that officially began this May.  Genie has been a dedicated supporter of the Branch this past year, and I cannot say enough good things about how much hard work she has contributed to this organization with her outstanding service and extraordinary attention to detail.  

Our Branch Secretary is Dr. Alan Moore who updated and converted the Branch database from the excel format we had it in to a more modern “Access” format where data can be pulled from different fields more easily as required.  This was part of our efforts to “re-engineer” the Branch’s organization and operations into a more cutting-edge manner.  We all deeply appreciate Alan for his tedious behind-the-scenes work to accomplish this thankless, but essential task.  Members new and veteran (not “old”  ; }  ), please update your membership information with Dr. Alan Moore at  alan.d.moore1@wyle.com if you have not done so.
In other developments, Branch Historian and former President Dr. Denise Baisden reported for the History Committee.  The History Committee, and several of our members, plus some interested members of the Branch Executive Committee spent a considerable amount of time this past year researching questions brought to the Branch’s attention surrounding Dr. Hubertus Strughold’s World War II activities.  The Branch’s Executive Committee, and the Branch’s members are constantly monitoring any new information that may affect the Branch’s support for having highest award named after Dr Strughold.  As a matter of information,  Dr. Strughold was cleared several times immediately after the conflict of any wartime crimes in his roles as a German Medical Official during WWII, including complete exoneration at Nuremberg.  Based upon advice from many sources, and after a special called meeting to review any new questions/information during the week in Kansas City, MO, the Branch has elected to continue to support the Strughold name on this Award as our highest award for excellence in Space Medicine.  The Executive Committee of the Branch also resolved that it would carefully review any newly discovered, directly relevant information with regard to questions surrounding this award, if indeed such material comes to light.
Dr. Smith Johnston Co-Chairs the Awards Committee, and this year he reported that Dr. William S. Augerson, MG, USA (ret)—a former Army and NASA Flight Surgeon—is the recipient of the 2005 Hubertus Strughold Award.  General Augerson’s distinguished career was critical to the NASA Space Medical Operations developments since he was there in Houston and was a NASA Flight Surgeon at the dawn of the Manned Speceflight era.  Dr. Augerson’s biography was quite impressive as Dr Smith Johnston noted, and after receiving his award, he recounted his days leading up to and during the earliest Manned Spaceflight era with a very interesting talk of his recollections.
Following Dr. Augerson’s remarks, Smith Johnston introduced the speaker for the luncheon, veteran (former) astronaut James D. Wetherbee, CAPT, USN (ret).  Jim provided the audience with many interesting remarks about NASA, the culture of Safety, and also remarked on how to better prevent you/your family from getting into an accident.  Many positive comments were heard about his interesting talk after the luncheon was concluded.

 Thanks were then was offered to Dr. Smith Johnston by the incoming President Dr. Dwight Holland for Smith’s wise stewardship of the Space Medicine Branch President’s office this past year, and for his work throughout his many years in the Branch.  Dr. Johnston has tirelessly worked to improve the Branch, and he will be missed as our President, but we will see him continue on as new President of the NASA Flight Surgeons group, the Branch Awards Co-Chair, Past-President, advisor to the Branch, and friend.  On a personal note, I am honored to be following my good friend Dr Smith Johnston in this role, and I could not have had a better guy ahead of me to support and follow this past year.  Dr. Jon Clark, CAPT, USN (ret) steps into the Branch’s President-elect role, and we are all delighted that he will be stepping into the President’s chair in May of 2006.
Last but not least, we also want to thank our members that offered to support the branch in other ways this past year—Drs. Peter Lee, John Darwood, Mike Duncan, and the other numerous volunteers that helped out at the annual luncheon taking tickets, selling T-Shirts, signing up members, and answering questions.at our Annual Meeting such as:  Nina Johnston (our “First Lady” of SMB this past year), Kathy and Neil Houser, Mary Anne Frey, Alan Moore, Casey Pruett, Karen Mathes, Rick Pettys, Vernon McDonald, Jeff Jones, and Marilyn Sylvester.  Thanks again for your willingness to step in and help out! 
